EATON UNDER HEYWOOD & HOPE BOWDLER PARISH COUNCIL

M I N U T E S

OF THE  ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
 HELD AT HOPE BOWDLER VILLAGE  HALL

MONDAY  18th MAY 2015 at 7.30pm

056/15 - Present  and Apologies for absence

Cllr. G Watts - Chairman

Cllr. B Orme


Cllr T Madeley

Cllr C Pugh

Cllr. L Gray

Cllr. S Jones
In Attendance 

   Unitary Cllr. C Motley

Clerk, Mrs J de Rusett
No member of the public attended.

Apologies for absence
   Cllr Malcolm Young

057/15 – Notice convening the meeting

In accordance with statute, the Notice convening the meeting has been duly published on the parish notice boards and elsewhere throughout the parish.

058/15 – Chairman’s Welcome and Annual Report for the Parish Council 

for the year 2014 – 2015

I start my report by thanking my fellow councillors and our Unitary Councillor, Cecilia Motley, for their help and support during the past year, particularly to Cllr. Lynn Gray who has faithfully attended LJC meetings on our behalf and reported back to the council.  Sadly Cllr. Simon Blackburn resigned from the Parish Council in September 2014 as he had moved out of the area: I am grateful to Simon for his many years of service to the Parish Council.  We have been lucky to recruit Steve Jones of Ticklerton as Simon's replacement, Steve being co-opted to the Council in November 2014.  We hope that Steve will continue as a councillor for many years to come.
During the past year the Parish Council has held meetings on ten occasions, alternating between Ticklerton and Hope Bowdler Village Halls.  The date and venue of the meetings are advertised on the public notices boards in the parishes and in the parish magazine and the public are invited to attend. It is rare for members of the public to attend the meetings: more usually any concerns are voiced to individual councillors who then bring those concerns to our meetings, when we endeavour to deal helpfully in addressing the issues raised.

In the past year the Parish Council has considered twelve planning applications, three of which were contentious.   Dealing with planning applications has been a challenging and frustrating business during this year as Shropshire Council has still not achieved the implementation of its strategic planning policy.  This has left Shropshire citizens at the mercies of the National Planning Policy Framework, a government edifice which promotes wholesale development and has had the effect of overruling and disregarding the opinions and concerns of local communities about  unwelcome developments.

This difficulty has been coupled with Shropshire Council devolving many more planning decisions to a single planning officer via delegated powers: as a result we have noticed a rise in the number of inconsistent planning decisions and a total disregard of the local knowledge which we draw to their attention in our responses to planning applications. The Parish Council was particularly concerned that the planners permitted the development of a house in Hope Bowdler in the face of our objections which were based on the complete inadequacy of the sewage pumping station, which is often unable to service the existing housing stock. The Parish Council is of the view that no further development should be permitted in Hope Bowdler until the pumping station has been replaced.

The Parish Council raised strident objections to Shropshire Council's policy of withdrawing the travel expenses support from students over 16, a policy which has left rural parents facing considerable travel costs to get their children to college, whereas many urban councils continue to allow free travel.

The Parish Council has also been active in pursuing the provision of improved Broadband service to our parishes and organised a presentation at our November 2014 meeting by Mr Walker of "Connecting Shropshire".  From this presentation we learned that the majority of our parishes will not benefit from the much vaunted fibre optic super-fast Broadband initiative funded partially by Shropshire Council, as most of the parish has proved more complex and remote than BT/Open Reach expected, has been designated as "no build areas", and must await further funding and improved technology, which are likely to be many years away.  Only parts of Hope Bowdler are likely to receive an improvement in Broadband service when the new cabinet is connected up to the exchange in Church Stretton.  Mr Walker told us it was hoped this would happen in the spring of 2015:  his latest estimate, however,  is that the connexion is unlikely to be achieved until late autumn.

The Parish Council has continued to receive a Shropshire Council grant to carry out minor highways and environmental works around the parish.  We have used these funds for works such as painting bridges, clearing vegetation, grass cutting, cleaning road signs and the bus shelters and maintaining the area around the war memorial in Ticklerton.  In addition we arrange for all ditches and lay-bys around the parish to be cleared by a JCB in the winter.  We also provide grants to the churches in Hope Bowdler and Eaton to help them keep their graveyards tidy.

 059/15 - Unitary Councillor’s Report
Cllr. Motley opened by saying that the last year had been a grim one, full of budget cuts and uncertainty surrounding the election and now we have a government we didn't expect to get and a new budget in July.  MP Eric Pickles has gone, replaced by Greg Clarke, whom she considers to be more measured than his predecessor.  He will be told in no uncertain terms that local government will not be in a position to provide essential services if budgets are cut any further.
She is concerned at the Conservatives manifesto pledge to sell off housing association houses to sitting tenants at a large discount.  The scheme proposed is simply unworkable in rural Shropshire and will lead to a greater shortage of social housing rather than an increase.  The LGA and RSN will be opposing this scheme.

The other new concern is devolution.  Already cities, notably Manchester and Birmingham, are seeking to reduce government control in their affairs, and want, particularly, tax raising powers.  This may leave rural local authorities in an even worse financial position than at present: if the government allows local authorities to retain all their business rates in lieu of government support, this will not help Shropshire as our business rate receipts are not very high.  Shropshire Council's company, IP&E,  is still not in profit and probably never will be.  She is concerned that there is talk of moving planning into IP&E.  
Following Cllr. Motley's report, the members discussed at length the issue of the sale of Housing Association houses.
060/15 – Open Forum.

As no members of the public had attended, the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.45pm and proceeded with the AGM and Ordinary Business Meeting of the Parish Council.
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